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Town of Lamoine, Maine
Annual Report for 2016

Municipal Officials & Board Reports
Fiscal Report & Audit for year ending June 30, 2016
Annual Town Meeting Warrant for March 7 & 8, 2017

On the front cover:

A field of lupine plants blooms along Shore Road, and in many other places, for a few weeks in

the late spring and early summer. The plants are not necessarily native to the area.

Researchers say they originated in the Mediterrane
heard of anyone doing thatinthisareait hey 6r e just really pretty to |
lupine field is located at the corner of Shore Road and Bear Point Way.
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Dedication

Patricia Haugh
September 26, 1954 ~ August 20, 2016

Pat Haugh and her family arrived in Lamoine in 1998,

buying a home on Lamoine Corner. They instantly settled

into a welcoming community where she was the school art
teacher. Shown at right with her daughter Cara at a fund
raiser, Patodés gentle nature wa
students throughout the school . She | istened to
A very talented artist, Pat taught a generation of students, pulling out their talents by putting

pencil to paper (or whatever medium was handy). lliness cut short her career in education, but

not her impact on the community where she left behind many close friends and colleagues who

filled the Lamoine Baptist Church for her funeral. Pat painted the Welcome to Lamoine Signs

on Douglas Highway and Jordan RiverRobadas part of another studentds
Her husband, Chuck Weber, operates the farm stand at the Grange Hall in the summer. Their

son Charles operates his own tree service, and daughter Cara is working in the Middle East.

(7]
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Maurice Googins, Jr.
May 25, 1927 ~ August 21, 2016

Maurice Googins was a Lamoiner through and through. His
parents, Effie and Maurice Senior were town officials (Tax

Coll ector and Selectman), and Ma & ol l owed in
footprints serving as a Selectmen from the 1950s to the 1970s.

Maurice was part of the Greatest Generation, serving in the US
Navy in World War Il. He enlisted when he was 17-years old in
1944, waiting until his hitch was up to graduate from high school
in 1946. A carpenter by trade, baseball was also a passion for
iGoogo. He played on the Navy t i nsacol a,
And when he came into the town office to do business, Maurice could talk about the prospects

for any yeards Boston Red Sox squad as one of the

Maurice and his wife Suzanne were married for 65-years at the time of his death. We thank him
for his service to his town, his country, and for being a great neighbor.



Town Officials & Board Members

As of December 31, 2015

SELECTMEN & OVERSEERS OF THE POOR (Elected)

Name Home Address Phone Term Expires

Nathan Mason* 3 Pasture Way 667-5652 Town Meeting 2017
S. Josephine Cooper 13 Thaddeus Lane 667-7062 Town Meeting 2018
Gary McFarland, Chair 145 Douglas Hwy. 460-0678 Town Meeting 2018
Robert Christie 656 Lamoine Beach Rd. 610-0552 Town Meeting 2019
Kathleen Rybarz 50 Ice House Lane 664-0069 Town Meeting 2019

*Elected to replace Heather Fowler who resigned in 2016

TOWN CLERK, TAX COLLECTOR

| Jennifer Kovacs | 352 Crooked Rd. Bar Harbor | 667-2242 | June 30, 2017

ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT, TREASURER, DEPUTY TOWN CLERK, DEPUTY TAX
COLLECTOR, EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR, GENERAL ASSISTANCE
ADMINISTRATOR, ADDRESSING COORDINATOR, DEPUTY FIRE WARDEN

| Stu Marckoon | 11 Rabbit Run | 667-9578 | June 30, 2018 |
FACILITY MAINTENANCE DIRECTOR

|[Edwar d @ Ri c] 326 Douglas Hwy | 610-4148 | indefinite |
ROAD COMMISSIONER

| Stu Marckoon | 11 Rabbit Run | 667-2242 | June 30, 2018 |
REGISTRAR OF VOTERS
Jennifer Kovacs 606 Douglas Hwy 667-2242 December 31, 2018
Stu Marckoon, Deputy 606 Douglas Hwy 667-2242 December 31, 2018
HEALTH OFFICER

| Cece Ohmart | 8 Fern Lane, Lamoine | 667-3129 | June 30, 2018 |
ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER

| Shannon Byers | 71 Mill Road | 812-0168 | June 30, 2017 |
FIRE CHIEF

| George Smith | 819 Douglas Hwy. | 667-2532 | June 30, 2017 |
BOARD OF ASSESSORS (ELECTED)
Michael Jordan PO Box 1590 667-2242 June 30, 2019
E. Jane Fowler, Chair 216 Partridge Cove Rd. 667-5147 June 30, 2018
Terry Towne 9 Cove Rd. 667-4566 June 30, 2017




TRANSFER STATION MANAGER

| Chris Meyer | 487 Douglas Hwy | 266-0404 | June 30, 2017 |
CODE ENFORCEMENT
Edwar d ARi ¢,k 0 |326Douglas Hwy 610-4148 June 30, 2017
Code Enforcement Officer
Michael Jordan, Plumbing 482 Douglas Hwy 667-2242 June 30, 2017
Inspector
HARBOR MASTER
David Herrick 319 Douglas Hwy 667-4089 June 30, 2017
Deputy-Kevin Murphy 17 Hodgkins Lane 667-4134 June 30, 2017
TOWN ATTORNEY

| Acadia Law Group | 6 Water Street, Ellsworth | 667-7121 |
LAMOINE SCHOOL COMMITTEE
Brett Jones, Chair | 355 Seal Point Road | 667-0022 | Town Meeting 2019
Gordon Donaldson |9 Mar t i nd s|667-2382 | Town Meeting 2017
Michael Brann 1010 Shore Road 667-7980 | Town Meeting 2018
Valerie Peacock 76 South Road 667-0758 | Town Meeting 2017
Robert Pulver 50 Pasture Way 664-2433 | Town Meeting 2019

SCHOOL STAFF

Superintendent - Katrina Kane | PO Box 793 Ellsworth 664-7100

Principal- Dawn McPhalil 53 Lamoine Beach Road 667-8578

Betty Eaton, Adm. Asst. 53 Lamoine Beach Road 667-8578

PLANNING BOARD

Chris Tadema-Wielandt, Secretary | 50 Point View Lane 266-3123 June 30, 2021
Richard McMullen 173 Partridge Cove Rd 667-2677 June 30, 2020
Donald Bamman, Vice Chair 29 Orchard Lane 667-1814 June 30, 2017
Perry Fowler 80 Walker Rd. 664-0662 June 30, 2019
John Holt, Chair 23 Lamoine Beach Rd. 667-8733 June 30, 2018
Alternate i Steven Gabel Richards | 424 Lamoine Beach Rd. | 667-3132 June 30, 2018
Alternate i David Legere 45-B Meadow Point Rd | 266-8182 June 30, 2017




BOARD OF APPEALS

Michael Jordan, Alternate 482 Douglas Hwy 610-0884 June 30, 2018
Constance Bender 326 Douglas Hwy 812-6160 June 30, 2018
Jay Fowler 216 Partridge Cove Rd. 667-5147 June 30, 2019
Hancock fiGri ff]|110OceanBridge Blvd 667-5608 June 30, 2017
Jon VanAmringe 1369 Shore Rd. 412-680-9733 | June 30, 2017
Cecilia Ohmart 8 Fern Lane 667-3129 June 30, 2018
BUDGET COMMITTEE

Marion McDevitt 1187 Shore Rd. 667-8046 June 30, 2019
Merle Bragdon 32 Walker Rd. 667-9733 June 30, 2017
Robin Veysey 54 Mill Rd. 667-7670 June 30, 2017
Cece Ohmart 8 Fern Lane 667-3129 June 30, 2018
Constance Bender 326 Douglas Hwy 812-6160 June 30, 2019
CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Anne Labossiere, S e c g 68 Falcon Ln. 667-6765 June 30, 2017
Linda Penkalski 452 Douglas Hyw 667-9479 June 30, 2019
Douglas Stewart 358 Lamoine Beach Rd | 667-5607 June 30, 2019

Larissa Thomas

101 Coley Cove Rd

404-915-4586

June 30, 2018

Lawrence Libby, Chair 37 Cormorant Ln. 664-0737 June 30, 2017
Alternate-Michael Jordan 482 Douglas Hwy 610-0884 June 30, 2019
Alternate i Jeffrey Cosulich | 26 Pasture Way 667-3603 June 30, 2018
LAMOINE PARKS COMMISSION

Marguerite Andros 9 Needles Eye Road 610-1610 June 30, 2019
Cathleen Goebel, Chair | 807 Lamoine Beach Rd. 667-2318 June 30, 2018
Douglas Jones 86 Mill Road 667-4581 June 30, 2018
Paula Gardner 21 Meadow Point Rd. 667-9439 June 30, 2017
Jeff Cosulich 26 Pasture Way 667-3603 June 30, 2019
Georgianna Pulver, Alt 50 Pasture Way 664-2433 June 30, 2019

SHELLFISH HARVESTING ADVISORY COMMITTEE

James Norris-Alternate 183 Marlboro Beach Rd. | 667-7690 | No formal end date
Richard Fennelly Jr., 274 Jordan River Rd. 667-7421 | No formal end date
Municipal Rep

Robert Alvarez, Jr. 153 Pinkhams Flats 667-4799 | No formal end date

TECHNOLOGY ADVISORY COMMITTEE

William Butler, Chair | 81 Birc

hlawn Drive 667-6440

June 30, 2018

Merle Bragdon 32 Wal

ker Road 667-9733

June 30, 2019

Brett Jones

355 Seal Point Road

667-0022

June 30, 2017




CABLE TV OPERATIONS MANAGER

Melissa Johnson | 183 Walker Rd. | 669-9235 | June 30, 2017 |

COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING COMMITTEE (Appointments until plan is

presented to and acted upon by town meeting).

Andrea Ames 1388 Shore Road 667-1101
Robert Christie 656 Lamoine Beach Road | 667-6036
Kathryn Gaianguest 128 Great Ledge Road 667-1282
Wanda Whitener, Alternate | 127 Buttermilk Rd. 667-4049
Richard McMullen 173 Partridge Cove Rd 667-2677
Valerie Sprague 83 Mill Road 667-3526
Fred Stocking, Chair 30 Berry Cove Road 667-5654
Michael Jordan PO Box 1590 Ellsworth 667-2242

DISCRETIONARY HEATING ASSISTANCE

Terms expire June 30, 2017

Jane Fowler 216 Partridge Cove Rd. | 667-5147
Kathryn Gaianguest | 128 Great Ledge Road | 667-1282
Ruth Wilbur 479 Douglas Hwy. 667-9787

RECREATION COMMITTEE

Alt 7 Sharon Smythe PO Box 104, Ellsworth 667-2242 2017
Patricia Haslam 23 Linden Lane 667-7072 2019
Elizabeth Stanley 456 Mud Creed Rd. 664-3482 2017
Greg Stone 30 Cormorant Lane 667-8103 2017
Elie Khoury 16 Rabbit Run 412-0081 2018
Jason Trenholm 173 Walker Rd. 266-9992 2019

LAMOINE 150 COMMITTEE (serving until celebration complete)

S. Josephine Cooper 13 Thaddeus Lane 667-7062
Gordon Donaldson 9 Martinos|667-2382
Cynthia Donaldson 9 Martinos|667-2382
Carol Duffy 1108 Shore Road 667-5182
Miranda Engstrom 208 Buttermilk Rd. 460-3862
Neila Mcintyre, Alternate | 56 Failte Ln. 610-4396




State Representative to the Legislature
~y Brian Hubbell (District 135)
66 Park St. Bar Harbor, ME 04609
{ 2 State House Station, Augusta, ME 04333

State Senator

Brian Langley (District 7)

11 South Street, Ellsworth, ME 04605

3 State House Station, Augusta, ME 04333

Representative to US Congress (District 2)
Bruce Poliquin

M 426 Cannon House Office Building

o \\/ashington, DC 20515

US Senator
Angus S. King Jr.
369 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington DC 20510

g US Senator

K 28 Susan Collins

\ B 413 Dirksen Office Building

S \\/ashington DC 20510

The Town of Lamoine maintains a website: www.lamoine-me.gov where information is

288-3947
800-423-2900

Brian.Hubbell@legislature.maine.gov

667-0625
287-1505
langley4legislature @ myfairpoint.net

(202) 225-6306
942-0583

https://poliguin.house.qgov/

202-224-5344
622-8292

http://www.kKing.senate.gov

202-224-2523
945-0417
http://collins.senate.gov

continuously updated.

S0 7 | G ’ Y -t n
" The official WEBEIFOrLamoine Tovn Government |

i
!
i

..... -

b s 1 i, i

T i
ooy 103 "t .11
sy 2 200 £ 0

Se—p—-TT T

N o e vy Phwretntion Mpsers Avicdaloe 1ar J1217 Tann Megtivg

ol Sttt Asint s Ampd st e
- 308 T 5K Bonnd as, st e Aprl L 390T
- Nelcome ' Loyeesm e d

M A€t bgn Progrum

Frencteman Ray s=e/)l iy Claserat

32 inggtany

Pemaad Yutunng

Lanaa susnatl Lise


mailto:Brian.Hubbell@legislature.maine.gov
mailto:langley4legislature@myfairpoint.net
https://poliquin.house.gov/
http://www.king.senate.gov/
http://collins.senate.gov/
http://www.lamoine-me.gov/

Useful and Important Town Information

Town Office Hours

Monday through Wednesday 9AM to 4PM
Thursday 10AM to 6PM
Friday 8AM to 4PM

First & Last Saturdays of Month 8AM to Noon

Town Office Telephone (207) 667-2242 FAX (207) 664-2755

Townos Genmad address:e town@lamoine-me.gov
Website: www.lamoine-me.gov

Motor Vehicle Registration Information

Lamoine is a limited new registration agent for the Maine Bureau of Motor Vehicles. If you have
a motor vehicle to register, you will start at the town office by paying excise tax. All re-
registrations may be done at the town office, or through the rapid renewal system link on the

t o wn 0 site. W ypob lsave an existing license plate and purchased a car from a Maine dealer,
the initial registration can also be done at the town office. Proof of insurance is required for all
registrations.

Dog Licensing & Animal Control Information .

Maine State statute requires all canines be registered when they reach six months of age. Dog
licenses expire on December 31 each year and are obtained at the town office or on-line

through the townds website. Pr ooferthetlogr abi es vacc
Lamoineb6s Ani mal Contr ol Of ficer is-08B&hdogsn Byer s
must be on a |l eash or under their keepersd voice

contracts with the Small Animal Clinic in Ellsworth to board stray animals.

Assessing & Property Tax Information

Lamoineds elected Board of Assessors
property as of April 1 of each year. If you believe you qualify for a
Homestead, Veterands or other exempti
application by April 1%, Once approved, you do not need to reapply

for exemption. Taxes are generally calculated by mid-July and due

in two installments, August 315t and February 28™. If you purchase

property after April 1%, and before July 1%, a copy of the tax bill will

be mailed to you as the new owner but in the name of the owner as

of April 1%, If you do not receive a tax bill, and believe you should have one, please contact the

town office. Information about property is contained on assessment cards stored at the town

of fice. Property tax assessment information is n
fiscal year is July 1 to June 30.
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Hunting & Fishing Licenses
Lamoine is an agent for the Maine Department of Inland Fisheries &
Wildlife for hunting and fishing licenses. These licenses are sold
through the MOSES system at the town office. Salt water fishing
registration is required; that permission is included with fresh water
fishing licenses. First time hunters are required to submit proof of a
hunter safety course completion when purchasing a license.
Boats, ATVs and Snowmobiles
Registrations for all recreational vehicles are performed at the

Lamoine Town Office. Boat registrations expire December 31%. Snowmobile and ATV
registrations expire June 30". New registrations require a bill of sale, and sales tax is collected
at the time of registration, unless the vehicle was purchased from a Maine dealer. Any boat
moored off Lamoine State Park must have a mooring permit from the Harbor Master. There is
currently a waiting list for moorings.

General Assistance

Lamoine administers a general assistance program as required by state law. Applications are
available during regular office hours, and the emergency number for assistance is posted on the
bulletin board in front of the town hall. An ordinance is used to determine eligibility for
assistance, and it is updated annually by the Board of Selectmen in October.

Police, Fire and Ambulance Information

Any call for emergency should go to 9-1-1. The call is answered

by the Hancock County Regional Communications Center in

Ellsworth, and then dispatched to the appropriate agency. Police
protection is provided by the Hancoc
Department and the Maine State Police on a call sharing system.

Ambulance Service is provided by County Ambulance which holds

a contract with the Town of Lamoine. The Lamoine Volunteer Fire

Department prowdes fire suppression and rescue coverage.

All outdoor burning requires a permit which can be obtained (provided conditions are safe) from
the Lamoine Town Office or from Fire Chief George Smith.

Non-Emergency Numbers: County Ambulance 667-3200
Lamoine Fire Station 667-2623
Hancock County Sheriff 667-7575
Maine State Police 973-3700
Marine Patrol 667-3373
Maine Warden Service 941-4440
Coast Guard 244-5517

11



Waste Disposal

The Lamoine Transfer station is located at 212 Lamoine
Beach Road and is open on Fridays from 8AM to 5PM (noon
to 5PM in the winter) and Saturdays from 8AM to 5PM.
During the Christmas and New Year Holidays, the hours
may shift a bit, please cons}
town office for exact hours. Lamoine recycles cardboard,
newsprint, #2 plastics and mixed paper. A very popular
swap shop is located at the transfer station. There is also a
facility where you can drop off returnable containers, and the proceeds go to a different non-
profit organization each month. The town participates in a hazardous waste collection with the
MDI League of Towns, generally in October. Bulky waste such as furniture must be disposed of
elsewhere i the town office can provide information on appropriate facilities.

Permits & Ordinances

Building activity in Lamoine is regulated by numerous ordinances, which are administered by
the Code Enforcement Officer and the Planning Board. All the ordinances are posted on the

t own6s wevblamnoibeeme.fov). The Maine Uniform Building and Energy Code is not
enforced in Lamoine, however, all building construction is expected to meet that code. Failure
to obtain a permit and other violations of the various ordinances carry substantial penalties.
Please consult the Code Enforcement Officer prior to starting any project. He is in the town
office on Mondays from 9am to 11am i call the town office to schedule an appointment.

Utility Services

Electricity is supplied by Emera Maine. In the event of a power outage, please

call 800-440-1111. The maintenance headquarters for Hancock County is

* located in Lamoine Cable TV service is provided by Spectrum under a
franchise agreement with the town (1-800-833-2253), and we telecast on cable

| Channel 97 (digital box channel 5). Land line telephone service is maintained by
Fairpoint Communications (repair-1-866-984-1611). Verizon Wireless has
located a cellular telephone tower in Lamoine.

On-Line Services & E-mail Reminders

Got a computer? Many services are available electronically, including vehicle re-registration,

boat re-registration and dog registrations. The town office also sends out reminders to

subscribers, including vehicle registrations, dog license reminders, meeting agendas, voting

dates, and even The Lamoine Quarterly newspaper which is also available in hard copy at the
Town Hal |l . To get on fAthe |listo, pl eas-malcome
requesting such service to: town@Ilamoine-me.gov

Volunteers & Appointed Officials

I f vy o u 6teckin hielping eut y®& town, there are many volunteer opportunities. We have

an active litter pickup program, the volunteer fire department is very active, and the school
generally has tasks that need people to help. Occasionally appointed board members are

needed. Contactthe TownHallat667-2 242 and weo6l |l try to match

12
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2016 Year in Review

January 1 The Board of Selectmen exercised an option in the snow
plowing contract with McMullen Landscaping and extended the
agreement for an additional 2-years. Representatives of the Municipal
Review Committee urged Selectmen to ask voters to continue
membership once the contract expires with the PERC incinerator in
March 2018. The Fire Department responded to the Department of Labor with corrections to
record keeping practice deficiencies.

February 1 With the fall of oil prices, the town along with Hancock and Sullivan went to bid for
the 2016/17 heating season and locked in prices at $0.80 for propane and $1.09 for #2 fuel.
Becky Mason resigned as a member of the Recreation Committee. Bonnie Marckoon
stepped down from the Comprehensive Planning Committee. Selectmen finished a proposed
change to the Donation ordinance which increased the recommendation limit from $600 to
$700, and that would ultimately be approved at town meeting.

March 1 In one of the closest and most contested
elections in town history, Robert Christie and Kathleen
Rybarz were elected as Selectmen. The Comprehensive
Planning Committee held a well attended community
forum to help shape the plan they continue to work upon.
Selectmen opted to enter a consent agreement with Broughman Builders on a house built too
close to Douglas Highway.

April T Heather Fowler resigned from the Board of Selectmen with 11-months remaining in her
term. Harbor Master David Herrick proposed a guest mooring
program that was approved by the board, and a donated mooring
stone was installed. The Lamoine Baptist Church made a sizeable

™ The Selectmen honored Donald Clark for his many years of dedicated
public service helping the underprivileged through the Elks Club and

other organizations.

May T Voters at a special town meeting rejected a proposal to remain with the Municipal Review
Committee which is building a trash to bio-gas plant in Hampden. Millard Billings resigned as
Code Enforcement Officer, replaced by Rick Gallegos. Brett Jones resigned from the
Comprehensive Planning Committee. The town received $20,000 from American Tower as a
bonus to signing a |l ease extension on a cel
rescue boat to the City of Ellsworth.

June i The Selectmen formally appointed a committee to plan the
t o wn 0%anriver€ary celebration in 2020. Nathan Mason was
elected to fill the Board of Selectman seat left vacant by the April
resignation. Firefighters Rick Martens and Phil Richter
graduated from the Hancock County Firefighters Academy. The
Selectmen signed a 3-year contract with Tax Collector and Town
Clerk Jennifer Kovacs. The Fire Department received a bequest
from the estate of Naomi Alexander of more than $17,000.

13
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July 7 A subcommittee of the Conservation Commission began exploration of public access to

the waterfront in Lamoine. The Board of Assessors set the property tax rate at 10.1 mills, the

same as the previous year. Mai neds Drug Enforcem
met hamphetami ne making materials on a trail of f A
depart ment 6 s En giitovwrheatédlandfbarned. dt tbokasdvdras weeks to repair.

August I Maine Trail Finder mapped out three publicly accessible trails in Lamome The
wmew Sel ectmen assigned the name ADsnMgai l Drive
new business under construction on Jordan River Road. Coastal Recycling
dropped clear glass from the list of acceptable recycling, as there was no
market for it, and it was being landfilled. The Board of Selectmen developed
a list of goals.

September i Fire destroyed a seasonal mobile home on

Lamoine Beach Road. While determining where a roof water

l eak was originatdingcovewadoff
hangs in the cupola at the Town Hall. An analysis of recycling
found that rates have dropped by a significant amount in the past
few years while expenses rose sharply. Negotiations began to
renew the Cable TV franchise agreement with Charter
Communications (Spectrum).

October i Voters approved of a contract to send solid waste to the Penobscot Energy

Recovery Company for another 15 years when the current contract

expires in March 2018. Paul Davis resigned as a representative to

the Frenchman Bay Shellfish Conservation Committee, replaced by

Robert Alvarez, Jr. A meth makingoperation bust by Mai neo:s
Enforcement Agency led to the indictment of a Needles Eye Road

man . The Hancock County Sheriffés De
monitoring sign in town for several weeks.

November i A record number of voters turned out for the Presidential Election (1,112).
Discussion started about possibly establishing a community center which was identified as a
strong desire by community members at the Comprehensive Planning forum several months
earlier. The Board of Selectmen reached agreement with Harold MacQuinn, Inc. on a lawsuit
over a gravel pit expansion denial which will result in the Planning Board re-hearing the
application.

December i A formal proposal to acquire the remainder of
Marlboro Beach came to the Board of Selectmen and will be voted
on at the March 2017 town meeting. A water pipe at the Cold
Spring Water Company broke, leaving the center of town without
water for much of a day. Selectmen opted to develop an ordinance
to ban the sale and cultivation of recreational marijuana following a
successful vote in Maine in November to legalize its use. The
Budget Committee finalized the 2017/18 municipal budget which as
proposed will minimally increase required property taxes.

14



Board of Selectmen Report

Gary McFarland Jo Cooper Robert Christie Kathleen Rybarz Nathan Mason

The past year has seen a renewal of interest in your local municipal government. With the
exception of someone to serve as an alternate member of the Budget Committee, all the
volunteer board positions in town government are filled, and your town government is
functioning well

During the past year, our board came up with a |i
address them. Here, in no particular order, is what we came up with:

1 Simplifying Town Processes i We approved an updated Welcome to Lamoine packet
and met with the chairs of the various boards and committees to discuss their needs.

T Community Center Concept i The Comprehensive Planning Committee is
incorporating this idea into the plan and the board chairs talked about it at their meeting
withus. We dve identified the various municipally o
identify just what kind of facility the community has in mind.

1 Age Friendly Community i We have gathered written materials on this idea and town
staff has attended a couple of statewide meetings on the concept. We will work to
identify some programming possibilities in the coming year.

1 Keeping Lamoine A Desirable Place to Live i That work will be reflected in the
Comprehensive Plan when it is completed

1 An Electronic Sign 1 This has been included in the 2017/18 Budget Proposal and
would be installed at the Town Hall.

9 Substance Abuse i It has become evident that Lamoine is not immune from the
substance abuse problem prevalent across Maine. We are part of the League of Towns
and a regional approach that the town can help with is possible.

i Attracting and Keeping Young People i Every town in Maine likely has a similar goal.
The Comprehensive Plan may identify ways to make the town attractive to this
demographic.

1 Recycling and Solid Waste i The town entered a 15-year contract with the PERC
incinerator for solid waste. A recycling program will seek proposals in the coming year.

1 Transfer Station Land Use i The design of our transfer station leaves a lot to be
desired, and the facility is nearly 25-years old. The Board will look at the various options
for the transfer of solid waste from the resident to the incinerator.

1 Code Enforcement i The Planning Board has requested more time from this office, and
there have been several changes in personnel in the past few years. The Board will
meet with the CEO and Planning Board chair in 2017 to better identify the needs from
the job.

Our meetings are open to the public (unless required to be in executive session), well publicized
and televised both on the local cable TV channel and live-streamed. We appreciate hearing
from anyone with issues to discuss, ideas to share.
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Board of Assessors Report
Municipal Valuations as of April 1, 2016

Land $141,179,200 $4,081,400 $137,097,800
Buildings $129,023,600 $3,332,600 $125,691,100
Personal Property $2,751,500 $371,100 $2,380,400
Subtotal $265,169,300
Homestead Exemptions $6,090,000
Net Taxable Value $259,079,200

B The 2016 property tax rate was 10.1 mills ($10.10 per $1,000 valuation), no change from

2015

The total tax commitment for 2016/17 was $2,616,699.92

One mill in 2016/17 raised $259,079.20

The increase in net taxable valuation in 2016/17 was $65,700 or 0.025%*

State valuation for Lamoine in 2016 was $263,050,000, an increase of 3.12%

*The increase in homestead exemption from $10,000 to $15,000 reduced the net taxable
valuation by approximately $1,744,300.

0w ww™

Property Tax Abatements Granted in 2016

Reason ' Date Amount
Joyce LaChance 4 55-1 Property Split/Correction 5/11/16 $1,683.00
Chris Norris d/b/a Pro Auto Personal Property | Out of Business 6/2/16 $459.00

Supplemental Property Tax Bills Issued in 2016

Joyce LaChance 4 55-1A Property Split/Correction 5/11/16 $820.08
Steven & Athanasia Joy 4 55-1 Property Split/Correction 5/11/16 $775.68
Steven & Athanasia Joy 4 55-1 Property Split/Correction 5/11/16 $791.04

The Board of Assessors conducted a review of property sales with an emphasis on Shoreland
properties and has concluded that at this time no town-wide or specialized revaluation is
required.

The Hancock County Commissioners upheld an abatement request denial on Map 10 Lot 8-5,
concluding that the same formula used for similar town properties was used to asses this lot.

During 2017 the Board is undertaking a significant filing organization effort to help better
organize the property tax files.

Respectfully submitted,
Jane Fowler, Chair

Terry Towne
Michael Jordan
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Scott A. Kane Patrick W. Kane
Sheriff Chief Deputy
(207) 6677575

Fax (207) 6677516

TO THE RESIDENTS OF LAMOINE, MAINE

GREETINGS,
Enclosed is a general list of complaints and calls for service that the Hancock County
Sheriffdéds handled in Lamoine in 2016. This does

Maine State Police during the same time period per our call sharing agreement.

| encourage citizens to call our office if you have any concerns about any suspicious, criminal,
or drug activity. We always need your help to do our job. No complaint is too small, so please
contact us and together we can make our communities a safe place to live and raise a family.
Be safe.

Abandoned Vehicle 1 Mental Health Issue 2
Alcohol Offense 2 Missing Person 4
Arrest Warrants 2 Motor Vehicle Accident 1
Assault, Simple 3 Motor Vehicle Complaint 8
Agency Assist 17 Serve Subpoena 5
Attempted Suicide 3 Suspicion 19
Burglary, Resid 3 Serve Protection Order 7
Citizen Dispute 12 Traffic Accident, Prop Damage 17
Citizen Assist 12 Traffic Accident, Pers Injury 2
Check Well Being 5 Traffic Hazard 4
Dead Body 1 Threatening 1
Disorderly Conduct 1 Traffic Offense 4
Domestic 10 Theft, Property, Other 4
False 911 Call 32 Trespassing 2
False Alarm 19 Underage Drinking Incidents 1
Found Property 5 Vandalism 4
Fraud 2 Violation of Bail Conditions 1
Harassment 13 Violation Protection Order 1
Information 17

Juvenile Problem 2

Respectfully submitted,

ol ) f >
VI s Bari

Scott A. Kane
Sheriff, Hancock County
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Lamoine Volunteer Fire Department Report

The past year proved to be a relatively busy time for your fire department. Our volunteers

responded to 73-calls, as follows:

= The responses to other
5 g — communities represent
Q| < S| 5|2 2 E | ¢ g mutual aid requests by
3| 8 g o % e f_—j g S County or automatic
% § 25|53 3| 3|3 agreement.
Call Type SIFE|lO| T | |0 |2 ||
Motor Vehicle Accident | 10 | 1
Alarms 5 Typical of any storm, this
Citizen/Medical Assists | 5 gizéoé’rgggi?tdti;wk
Electrical Fire 1 1 power lines. While the
Flooded. Cellar . 2 Fire Department
Unpermitted Burning 2 responds to such calls,
Trees/Wires Down 18 our firefighters are only
Marine Response 3 1 able to take appropriate
Smoke Investigations 1 2 steps to warn the public
Standby/Station Cover 1] 3 1] 1 1 ?hvt\fl?/nferoumntitlhtehg?)zrggjerm
Stru_cture_Flre 2x] 1 1] 2 1 1 1 utility arrives to take care
Vehicle Fire 1 of the problem.
Wildfire 1 1 1 1 Remember, no line is
Totals by Town 51 3| 9] 2| 2| 2] 1| 2| 1 safe to touclt

*Received mutual aid on one call from Hancock, Trenton & Ellsworth. '—

S

| am proud to say that our
volunteers responded quickly
and professionally every time
our fire pagers were activated
by a 9-1-1 call.

The fire department again
bucked a trend of dwindling
numbers of volunteers. Rick
Martens and Phil Richter i) , Vo o
graduated from the Hancock ML T e B e S S
County Fire Academy in 2016. The 2017 fire academy will have three new members of the
Lamoine VFD in attendance.

We greatly thank the community for its moral and financial support. Our fund raising efforts this
year were extremely successful and helped purchase a hew gas monitor and will contribute to
sets of turnout gear for our new members.

George Smith, Fire Chief
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Our biggest hazard here in Lamoine continues to be weather related. Unfortunately, | was out of
the country when a major wind storm hit the area in April. The storm left a few trees in the road,
but little other damage. A few other storms resulted in relatively short power outages in parts of
town. Emera Maine was very efficient about responding to those calls. [

The other issue that began an emergency management response had
to do with the Cold Spring Water Company that serves the school, fire
station, and a few dozen homes in that neighborhood. In November, a
pipe running between the pump and reservoir broke, and the reservoir
ran dry. While Water Company operator John Holt (in the picture) '
arranged to find a contractor and plumber to fix the break, the town office provided updates via
its Facebook page on what the problem was, and started making inquiries about what options
were available for trucking in water if needed. Thankfully, the problem was quickly resolved,
and users had service restored by late evening.

The town is fairly well prepared in the event of outages. The town hall and fire station are on

automatic standby generators and can provide communications to the public through various
means if need be. The Selectmenwillrevi ew t he townds emergency opera
needed updates during 2017.

Stu Marckoon, Local Emergency Management Director

| SIFf 6K hTFFAOSNRA wSL2 NI

The town did not have to call upon the services of your Local Health Officer during 2016. There
were no individual reports of unhealthy situations to deal with during the year, nor any
widespread disease outbreaks that affected Lamoine.

We continue to caution people to be vigilant about deer ticks as they carry Lyme Disease and

are very prevalent in this part of Maine. When coming in from outdoors, be sure to check for

ticks, and if you suspect youbve been bitten by o
immediately.

Cece Ohmart, Health Officer
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While there werenoenfor cement i ncidents in Lamoineds harbor
very interesting year. Har bor Master David Herri
near the mooring field area when a lobster trap got caught on something. A diver discovered a

derelict vessel on the bottom that apparently sank a few years earlier.

Lamoine State Park installed its new finger floats and boat
launch ramp late in 2015, and the facility is greatly
improved. Mooring permit holders have very favorable
reviews of the new ground-out float system serving the park
and the harbor.

The Harbor Master and fire department responded to an
L incident on a boat moored in the harbor in October where a
“EE man on board the Thunder Bay passed away. State Police
and the Marine Patrol investigated.

David Herrick, Harbor Master
Kevin Murphy, Deputy Harbor Master

Solid Waste Report

This was the year for trash talk, so to speak, in Lamoine. Like the dozens of other towns that

use the PERC incinerator in Orrington for municipal solid waste disposal, our contract with that

facility expires in March 2018. As you might note from the year in review, the town dealt with a

pair of options. We are currently a member of the Municipal Review Committee (MRC) which

owns partof PERCandmanages the contracts with the facility
has begun to build the infrastructure to serve a trash to bio-gas plant in Hampden. When

Lamoine was presented with the proposal to remain with the MRC and send its 550-tons of

trash to the new plant, its citizens balked. Resident Ken Smith, who helped design incinerators

that generate electricity, carefully studied the proposals, and gave an extremely thorough

presentation at a special town meeting in May, and voters rejected the MRC proposal,

especially after learning the MRC would not be able to meet its 150,000 ton trash goal. After

the rejection, the MRC changed its goal downward. In October, voters swiftly approved of a

plan to remain with the PERC plant after 2018. Selectmen and PERC have signed a 15-year
contract, and at yeards end are exploring selling
company for cash. Either option means a significant cost increase in solid waste disposal, and

that is built into the proposed 2017/18 budget.

During 2016, Lamoine sent 540.25 tons of trash to the PERC plant, a reduction of roughly 3%

from2015. Because of a sales |l ag, we wondt know the to
2015, Lamoine recycl ed r ouepemdbitofdr@dudtianimsecyolihg t r as h .
rates in the past few years. This year, Coastal Recycling stopped accepting glass. A couple of

reasons were behind this i the loads from Lamoine were frequently contaminated with other

materials, and the market for glass was virtually non-existent, and the glass ended up being
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placed as landfill material. The move disappointed out transfer station users who are very
diligent about separating out their recycling material from the regular trash.

Lamoi n e 0 switle @asetlar\astet for transportation and recycling ends on in March 2018
(it was extended to coincide with the PERC contract termination). During 2017, the Board of
Selectmen will seek proposals for transportation and a possibly revised recycling program.

There were a couple of incidents at the transfer station T one of which resulted in an injury when
our manager was struck by a vehicle. A security camera system has been installed which
allows the facility operator to view what is taking place at the various locations and to assist
citizens when needed.

During the year, the Selectmen approved, on a probationary basis, hiring Chance Day as a fill-
in attendant when facility manager Chris Meyer is away. Rick Gallegos also filled in at the
facility.

For a second year, the town held an electronics collection day with Electronics End of Brewer.
They collected more than 7-tons of electronic waste, including 132 CRT televisions, 45
computer towers, 26 CRT computer monitors and 45 desktop printers. And, the town
participated in the Household Hazardous Waste collection at MDI High School. The amount of
waste brought to the collection by residents was sharply lower than in previous years.

Respectfully submitted,

Stu Marckoon, Adm. Asst. to the Selectmen

Code Enforcement Report

Lamoinebs Code Enforcement department has seen it
the past two years. We thank Millard Billings for his service until May of 2016 when he

resigned, citing too many other job responsibilities to give enough attention to our town. The

Selectmen hired Rick Gallegos who had been the Deputy Code Enforcement Officer with Mr.

Billings, with the stipulation that he become state certified within a year, as required by state

law. Because Mr. Gallegos is not state certified as a plumbing inspector, Michael Jordan (the

townds former Code Enforcement Officer and Local
townds plumbing inspector again. A serioms cutba
training opportunities has presented a certification challenge. Selectmen agreed to hire both

Gallegos and Jordan for a set number of hours as a base, and additional compensation should

there be enough business to exceed that set number.

Several complaints were received about alleged violations during the year. A self-reported
violation of a home placed too close to the road was partially resolved when the Board of
Selectmen and the violator reached a consent agreement that involved placing a fence as a
sound barrier in front of the house and the driveway/parking area beside the home and out of
the road right of way. However, payment of the fine agreed to in the consent agreement
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remains outstandi

at year 6s etowhjnreachidg the h e

agreement will take that to small claims court.

Notices of violation were issued to a pair of gravel pit owners who have failed to restore their
pits after discontinuing use. And, the town seeks annual reports from several pit owners.

The Planning Board issued a complaint about a subdivision lot split made several years ago
which came to light when a building permit was sought from the new owners of a separate
That matt er wseend, ancwilldikely be d

subdivision |
resolved in 2017.

Planning Board Chair John Holt has undertaken an ambitious project to better file gravel permit
materials to assist with tracking permits, complaints, and the history of each pit.

During the year the following permits were issued by the Code Enforcement Officer and

Plumbing Inspector:

CEO Permit Type #

ot .

Plumbing Permit Type #

Decks 14 Internal & Hookups 4
Garage 17 Internal 13
Residences 10 Hookup Only 3
Additions 8 Other Plumbing 1
Commercial Buildings 4 Septic Systems 15
Drives/Access Roads 2 Septic Systems with Variances | 2
Mobile Homes 1

Sheds 7

Shoreline Stabilization 1

Sign 1

Tent Platform 1

Timber Harvesti Shoreland | 1

Toilet Enclosure 1

Respectfully submitted,

Edward ARicko Gallegos, Code Enforcement

Michael Jordan, Plumbing Inspector

Heating Assistance Committee Report

The price of home heating fuel dropped significantly during 2016, and the assistance committee
did not grant any assistance during the year. Thanks to town meeting action and generous
donations, the assistance fund has grown to over $8,600. We thank founding committee
member Walter Grenier for his wonderful service, as he stepped down during the year.

Jane Fowler, Chair
Kathie Gaianguest
Ruth Wilbur
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Planning Board Report
The Planning Board held 14 regular meetings and several public hearings related to permit
applications and ordinance changes.

Gravel Permits issued

1) Doug Gott & Sons, | i ssued Nk g, toexpitedtt 3122018/ Smi t h  Pi t
2) Doug Gott & Sons, Inc., Map3/L ot &H P Bsded Jan 4, to expire Oct 31, 2018
3) Harol d MacQui nn, | nc, T iddaed Oc?2 11, td explreoSeEp 30,2019 A Hi g g
4) Harold MacQuinn, Inc, Map 9/ Lot 13 i S ainissue® Oct 1d to expire Sep 30, 2019
5) Harol d MacQui nn, Il nc, Mal mpppBved Oct14,t s 31 & 33, i

to expire Sep 30, 2019
6) John Goodwin Jr, Ma p Tlissued Deo?§, to @pire OEZ 2019 L amo i n e
7) John Goodwin Jr, Map 4/Lot41-1 & Map 5 / LdtssuédDec5fiDavi s Pito

to expire Oct 31, 2019
8) PCJ, LLC, Map 4 1/issued@ct 14, fo eXpiMdSEPBE, 201X Pi t 0

Other permits issued

1) Brett Jones & Patricia Wyshak. Commercial Building Permit, Map 4, Lot 6-3., to construct a
medical office facility. Approved January 4

2) Richard & Steven McMullen. Commercial Building Permit, Map 4, Lot 21-A, to construct a
salt/sand shed. Approved January 4

3) Timothy Ring, Permit to expand Marlboro Woods Subdivision, Map 5/ Lot 14A by addition of
seven building lots. Approved May 2.

4) Michael Bradford & Stephanie Eaton. Site Plan and Commercial Buildings permits, Map 6 /
Lot 1-4, to construct an auto detailing shop and two self-storage buildings. Site Plan
permit approved June 6; Commercial Building permits approved July 11.

5) State of Maine Bureau of Parks & Lands. Commercial Building Permit, Map 13/ Lot 45, to
construct 2806x4806 shelter atyllLamoine State Par

6) Kenneth & Pamela Hoogerhyde. Amendment to Marlboro Mist Il Subdivision, Map 4 / Lots
36 & 36-15, to merge these two lots. Approved August 22.

Flood Plain Ordinance

The Board approved mandatory updates to the ordinance, held, on May 2 a Public Hearing

regarding the changes, and recommended to the Selectmen that the revised ordinance be

placed on the May 24 Town Meeting warrant. Voters approved the revision.

Building & Land Use Ordinance amendment

The Board approved amendments to the Table of Lot Standards & Structure Setbacks [Section

4 (1) 2 of BLUQO] and recommended the same to the Selectmen for inclusion in the 2017 Town

Meeting warrant.

Other matters

1 Complaint. On September 8 the Board filed a complaint with the CEO alleging that Sarjoy,

Inc. sold two unapproved lots in the Marlboro Mist Il Subdivision. As of 12/31, the matter is
pending.

T This annual report ser ves majortegision®d Detailechmiautes z e t he
of all, and videos of most, Planning Board meetings can be found by accessingt he Townds
website. Members were Donald Bamman, Perry Fowler, John Holt, Richard McMullen and
Chris Tadema-Wielandt. Alternate members were David Legere and Steve Gabel-Richards.

Submitted by John Holt, Chair.
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Board of Appeals Refio

The Lamoine Board of Appeals dealt with just one matter during 2016, a variance request
summarized below.

The Board continued work on an ordinance that would have the same appeal process apply to
the various town ordinances in effect. That ordinance remains a work in process, and no draft is
yet ready to submit to the Board of Selectmen to place before a town meeting.

Request for Variance T Broughman Builders (Michael Wight)

The applicant sought a variance from the road setback requirement of the Building and Land

Use Ordinance (50-feet from the edge of the right of way) after building a foundation and placing

a modul ar home on the foundation without having t
measure the setback. The violation was self-reported by the applicant. After consideration of

the request, the Board of Appeals voted to deny the variance on the grounds that the issue was

created by the applicant. The measure was remanded to the Board of Selectmen and Code
Enforcement Officer for enforcement . 't is the Boardés understandi
was reached.

The Board received a request for a variance late in 2016 from Carol Mason to allow a hon-
conforming addition to be constructed on Marlboro Beach Road. The Board will deal with that in
2017.

Respectfully submitted,

Hancock AGriffo Fent on, Chair

Technology Committee Report

Lamoine continues to try to take advantage of the many amazing leaps in technology to improve
communications between its municipal government and its residents. The technology

commi ttee is charged with oversight of ¢tnmeéké townos
and to suggest projects to the Board of Selectmen.

Wedbre pleased to report that the LamoinendSchool w
events on a second public education and government channel. Funding for this comes from the

Cable TV Franchise Fees.

The town hall channel replaced its video switcher after the one purchased 11-years ago failed.

The town office upgraded several computers in 2016, switching operating systems on all

computers to Windows 10.

And, the town hired Melissa Johnson as the CTV channel manager. She replaces Dylan
Kelley who was hired earlier in the year but has left for college.

Bill Butler, Chair
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Corservation Commission Report

The 2016 Lamoine Conservation Award went to the 54 men and women who keep our
roadsides clear of trash of all descriptions 8 the Lamoine Adopt-a-Highway program. Georgia
Munsell coordinates the effort and has since she organized it in 2007. Those adoptees who
attended the 2016 town meeting received the thanks of all attending, and the others were
thanked by mail.

Working with teachers Chris James and Tracy Willis from the Lamoine Consolidated School,
LCC organized and conducted a tree identification project for 5th and 6th graders. The exercise
took place on the Frenchman Bay Conservancy Simon Woods Trail owned by Iris and Jerry
Simon. Each student received a work sheet with pictures of leaves, bark and needles then
identified the marked trees themselves along the trail. The whole project was very successful
and the materials may be modified and used by The Great Pond Land Trust in Orland.

The Commission plans to have reusable shopping bags available soon to reduce the scourge of
plastic bags blowing around the town. Students from our school proposed the logo to go on the
bags with winners announced at the 2017 town meeting.

Several Commission members are working with Selectman Kathleen Rybarz on an effort to
increase public access to the ocean. Lamoine can be a more popular destination for picnickers,
kayakers, clammers, wormers and others who want to get to the sea. LCC member Jeff
Cosulich has set up a website describing the project and asking for ideas from Lamoiners.
Check it out at lamoineshoreaccess.com.

We had several public education events in 2016. On May 4, Anna Demeo, Director of Energy
Education and Management at College of the Atlantic spoke to those interested in home or
business energy efficiency. Details of the opportunities available were presented in the July
Lamoine Quarterly. And in August, geologists Ruth and Duane Braun discussed the geologic
history, and possible futures, of Lamoine and MDI. We view public meetings like these to be a
very important part of our mission. Please let us know if there is a topic related to conservation
thaty o uli@&edto know more about.

We are moving into another phase of the GET WET! project. John Peckenham from the
University of Maine is no longer available to conduct the water testing of samples that Lamoine
students bring from their home water supply. LCC will pick up the program and continue.
Students learn about the scientific method and how to measure the various characteristics of
water quality. It has been an excellent program for the past decade and we want it to continue.

Nancy Pochan, who has served on LCC nearly since its inception in 2002, did not seek
reappointment as Commission alternate. Mike Jordan has joined the commission in that
alternate slot.

Respectfully Submitted,
Larry Libby, Chair, Lamoine Conservation Commission
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Recreation Committee Report

2016 saw Lamoineds Recreation Committee continue
Facebook page (thank-you to former committee member Becky Mason for the initiative to make

this happen). The page serves as a vehicle to inform the community of upcoming programs and

schedules for ongoing event, and a way to find local and regional programs available in town.

The Rec Committee continues to work with the Downeast Family YMCA to offer recreational
athletic programs for children Pre-K through 6" grade in soccer (both indoor and outdoor),
basketball and cheering for young ages. Sunday afternoon adult pick-up basketball continues
to be popular, and Slow Ride Sunday (bicycling with maps and measured routes) continued
through the summer and early fall. All the programs are financially self-sustaining at low fees,
and fee waivers are available. No child is denied participation for financial reasons.

This year we attempted to create a skating area at the Lamoine Consolidated School. This
never really got off the ground, but not for lack of effort. Weather and water are the obstacles.
The Lamoine Fire Department members came out on cold winter nights and supplied the
needed water, and we thank their efforts i we learned, and will try again next year. The
committee continues to explore use of private tennis courts in town for occasional public use for
both tennis and pickleball.

The committee welcomes suggestions for new or expanded programs. We are always seeking
volunteers to coach and coordinate teams and activities, or to serve as a committee or alternate
voting member.

The rec committee is currently comprised of
Elie Khoury, Patti Haslam, Jason Trenholm,
Elizabeth Stanley, Sharon Smythe, and Greg
Stone. We thank Becky Mason and Heidi
Garrison for their service and Betty Eaton at

the Lamoine School for her ability to keep all of gl siow rio: SUNDAY h.
our gym schedules straight. And a big thanks ol 3’1'&’.7‘&“}&%33‘:{' it
to all the volunteers who help coach and — ' B ..,a‘..-.“._.,,‘f, ot

manage the teams. N .

Greg Stone, Chair.

Parks Commission Report

Lamoine is fortunate to have three distinct park areas, and more may be on the horizon. The
2017 town meeting will ask voters to collaborate with Frenchman Bay Conservancy to purchase,
at a significant savings, the remainder of Marlboro Beach. Currently, the town owns about 1-
acre at the beach which serves to allow public access to Raccoon Cove. The Norris Family has
offered, without restriction, the opportunity to obtain the remainder of the beach which is an
important commercial fishing and public recreation area.

Additionally, there is preliminary discussion abo
Creek Road with a generous land donation by the Pinkham family. That project will require a
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fair amount of planning and some paper work, but we have a committee of people helping to get
that to the point of presentation to the Board of Selectmen and perhaps a special town meeting
later in 2017.

During 2016 the Parks Commission was a busy crew. Most importantly, we have a full, and
active board for the first time in years. We thank Julie Herrick for her
many years of service and welcome member Jeff Cosulich and
alternate member Georgianna Pulver aboard. The commissioners
held a work day at Bloomfield Par
sprucing up the area. (The picture above is parks commissioner . 3
Maggie Androsds daughter Emma who™al o
a tremendous help.) We arranged for a dog waste station installation at ,
Mar |l boro Beach, a fAino campingo sign t
at Lamoine Beach,andupdat ed the townds speci alff
process for the occasional large event at the parks. )

o

The Parks Commission had a lot of discussion about a big concern not unique to Lamoine i
illicit drug use. A neighbor at Bloomfield Park reported discovery nearby of remnants of
methamphetamine production as well as discarded needles. Law Enforcement has been very
good about responding to such matters, but our citizens can help by reporting suspicious activity
to the appropriate agency (9-1-1).

The members of the Parks Commission in 2016 are Maggie Andros, Doug Jones, Jeff Cosulich,
Paula Gardner, Georgianna Pulver and Cathi Goebel.

|l RRNB&aaAy3a hFFAOSNIDaA wSL}2 NI
During 2016 the Town of Lamoine created 16 new physical addresses in town, representing

mostly new building projects. One new road name was approved; Detail Drive serves a new
commercial business venture off Jordan River Road by Mike & Stephanie Bradford.

The Lamoine Fire Department continues to offer reflective address signs which are
manufactured at the Penobscot County jail in Bangor. This is a great way to display your
address, especially for public safety vehicles. Nearly 20-signs were installed in 2016.

|l 6m happy to report that street sign thefts
street name sign on Douglas Highway at Alanna Drive, as a building permit has been issued by
the City of Ellsworth with an entrance on the subdivision road near the Emera Maine high
voltage transmission line.

Stu Marckoon, Addressing Officer
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The locally maintained roads in Lamoine continue to be in very good condition in 2016, thanks
to the contractors the town hires to do maintenance work. The crew from McMullen Landscape
and Construction was especially busy this year, though a mild winter gave them a bit of a
breather compared to the winter of 2014/15. This was the first winter in a while where the
escalator clause of the plow contract did not kick in due to the number of plow events.

During the year, the town performed some significant work on Marlboro Beach Road, Buttermllk
Road, Asads L ahkyRaethdVeNe e d iy

placed new layers of pavement on Raccoon Cove \Y
Road and MacQuinn Road in the summer of 2016.
We did some significant tree trimming on Buttermilk
Road, utilizing Lamoine resident Charles Weber.

2016 was the first full year of operation for the traffic
light at the intersection of Routes 204 and 3 in
Trenton. Lamoine is responsible for the
maintenance on the lights. At the beginning of the -
tourist season a malfunctioning computer module produced some S|gn|f|cant traﬁlc delays on
Route 3. That was quickly corrected by the company that installed the lights. In December,
high winds caused one of the light fixtures to twist so hard that bolts that kept it pointing in the
correct direction broke, and the light pointed 90-degrees in the wrong direction. Our thanks to
Harald Huebner for responding quickly to get the light pointed the right way and temporarily
lashing it to the mast until we can get a repair crew to properly anchor the light.

Drivers who travel on Buttermilk Road are used to the nice, smooth ride on the Lamoine side of
the city line with Ellsworth, and then the jarring change on the Ellsworth side. The city manager
in Ellsworth tells us they will pave their end of the road in the spring of 2017 after significant
drainage work during 2016.

The Maine DOT which maintains Routes 184, 204 and Mud Creek Road, reports that Mud
Creek Road should be re-paved during the summer of 2017. The MDOT has been very
responsive to issues whenever theyore informed of

The budget for 2017/18 includes paving for a portion of Mill Road and two sections of Shore

Road. Thi s wi I | mai ntain the towndés aggressive surf a
in pretty good shape.

Finally, let me thank the Lamoine Volunteer Fire Department which year in and year out

responds quickly to calls of trees across the road, no matter what time of day. Without them,
traveling would be a lot more hazardous at times.

Stu Marckoon, Road Commissioner
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As Lamoine enters 2017 let me share some observations from the northwest corner of the town
office. This will begin my 25" year on the job and there are a great many people who are
extremely valuable to your town, and make this job run pretty smoothly. It seems no matter
what the issue, there is someone in town who has some expertise and is willing to share that
with their neighbors. And, many have been here in town for a long time.

A fine example is Ken Smith, who during 2016 went way above and beyond to analyze the

solid waste disposal options for our community and led citizens to make an informed decision.
Whenever webve had a question, heds researched th
explanation.

| was talking the other day with our fire chief (and occasional golfing parther) Ge or ge A Ski po
Smith, asking if he was now the longest serving fire chief in Hancock County. He said he has

been for several years, and may well be the longest serving chief in Maine. He started in that

job 40-years ago and is stronger than ever, leading a growing volunteer force that is one of the

best equipped and most efficient in the area.

of our department members have served the department for well over 25-years.

A proud moment came this fall when Town Clerk/Tax Collector Jennifer Kovacs chose me to

officiate at her wedding on a cool afternoon at the Somesville Br i d g e . Sheds been on
more than 13-years. It is comforting to know that when a customer comes in, she knows her

stuff.

When you come in to vot eMarionMaDaitt, JohniBkogdssrddre gr eet e

Kathy DeFuscoiour | ong time ballot c¢clerks. Theyore all/l
love to work the polls, and what can be a very long day goes by with no trouble and a lot of

enj oyment . (1rf it |l ooks I ike wedre having fun on
Our Board of Selectmen is a well experienced groupi even t he @ ne Katljeery s o . Bot

Rybarz and Bob Christie are about to complete their first year on the board, but both are

former School Committee members and have been around Lamoine for a most of their adult

lives. Jo Cooper and Gary McFarland are seasoned veterans who provide great guidance and
understand how municipal gover nment is supposed to work, and
Nathan Mason after a brief absence between the regular election and a special election last

year. | truly appreciate their support and wisdom when making some pretty tough choices on

your behalf.

It has been very refreshing to see more young faces come into the town office as new residents

and property owners in the past year. Though | t
true of much of our community. It was particularly worrisome a couple of years ago when the
school popul ation dipped below 100. Today, itéds

expansion of Jackson Laboratory into Ellsworth is likely to have a very positive impact on
Lamoineds popul ation.

Stu Marckoon, Administrative Assistant to the Board of Selectmen
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Unpaid Personal Property Taxes

Year Amount | Due From

2011-12 | $950.00 | Adam Fronczak

2012-13 | $28.38 | Christopher Norris, d/b/a Pro Auto
2013-14 | $209.25 | Christopher Norris, d/b/a Pro Auto
2014/15 Property Taxes

Balance July 1, 2015 $105,413.06

Paid to Treasurer $30,673.45

73 Tax Liens Filed $70,364.18
Personal Property Due 6/30/16 $4,375.44

2015/16 Property Taxes

Commitment- July 9, 2015

$2,616,036.34

Prepaid prior to 7/9/15

$11,581.34

Subtotal

$2,604,455.00

Abatements

Lamoine Baptist Church $883.75
Kate Gordon $1,361.48
Christopher Norris $227.25
Total Abated $2,472.48

Subtotal $2,601,982.52
Supplemental Taxes

Kate Gordon $532.27
Christopher Norris $1,02616

Total Suplemental Taxes

$1,558.43

Subtotal

$2,603,540.95

Tax Acquired

Deslsle Estate

$490.86

Net to Collect

$2,603,050.09

Paid to Treasurer

$2,477,526.63

Balance 6/30/16

$125,523.46

*For the list of unpaid taxes as of June 30, 2016, pl e a s e

Report.

Tax Liens for 2015/16 were filed on July 28, 2016.

w S LJ2 NJi

refer

t

(0]

t

h e

The 2016/17 Property Tax Commitment of $ 2,616,699.92 was delivered on July 14, 2016.
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Other taxes collected during the fiscal year ending June 30, 2016:

Automobile Excise Tax | $324,673.27
Watercraft Excise Tax $3,759.90
Agent Fees $5,391.76
Animal Control Licenses $1,656.00
Mooring Permit Sales $2,945.00

Respectfully submitted,
Jennifer Kovacs, Tax Collector

Stuart Marckoon, Deputy Tax Collector
Nancy Jones, Assistant Tax Collector

¢c26y /fSNY QA
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January 1, 2016 to December 31, 2016

Jennifer M. Kovacs, Town Clerk

Births
Residents- Out of Town
Males 4
Females 8
Total 12
Marriages

Residents Married Outside of Lamoine

Residents Married in Lamoine

Non-Residents License Issued

Total

e Lol (22

Deaths

Residents who died out of Town
Donna M. Fennelly, January 3, 2016
Robert E. Nagle, April 15, 2016
Beverly A. Watts, April 27, 2016
Mary E. Grenier, June 23, 2016
Gary W. Johnson Sr., June 28, 2016
Doris L. Lehr, August 7, 2016
Maurice E. Googins Jr., August 21, 2016
Annette J. Deckers, August 21, 2016
Maxine G. Clark, October 29, 2016
Sabin R. Hutchins, October 29, 2016
Lorelei L. Leslie, October 31, 2016
Jane A. Washek, November 1, 2016

Residents who died in Town
Patricia M. Haugh, August 20, 2016
Patricia M. Heath, September 4, 2016

Non-Residents who died in Town
Billy Southivong, June 14, 2016
Tom S. French, October 02, 2016
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Dog Licenses Issued for the 2016 Licensing Year
(October 16, 2015 to October 15, 2016)

Males/Females 28

Spayed/Neutered 297

Total Dogs Licensed 325

*Does not include on-line registration sales through the State of Maine

Elections

There were five elections held during 2016 at the Lamoine Town Hall. As of December 31, 2016
Lamoine had 1,494 registered voters and utilized the Centralized Voter Registration System.
Turnout was as follows:

Election Date Election Type Ballots Cast/#Voters
Attended

March 9, 2016 Annual Town Meeting 71

May 24, 2016 Special Town Meeting 48

June 14, 2016 Primary/Special Town Meeting 401

October 13, 2016 Special Town Meeting 15

November 4, 2016 Presidential Election 1112

VYAYLE [ 2yiapaBf hFFAOSNIDA wS

2016 was a busy year for Animal Control in
Lamoine with a large variety of calls. There were
11 dog at large or nuisance dog complaints, 1 lost
dog report, and 2 stray dog complaints. Other
stray animal calls included 2 stray cats, 7 stray
domestic rabbits, an abandoned flock of chickens,
and 1 stray pigeon (who was reunited with its
owner in Augusta). In addition, there were 4 cases
of humans being bit by dogs, 1 case of a dog being
bit by another dog, and 1 case of a chicken being
killed by a dog. | responded to one call for a cat 2k > : :
being hit by car and one call for a dog being hit by a car. A Welfare check was requested and
performed for a horse. In addition, there were two dead deer reported alongside the road and
with Game Warden assistance were addressed.

Respectfully submitted,

Shannon Byers, Animal Control Officer
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Balance Sheet i June 30, 2016
Assets Liabilities
Cash - FNBBH Checking 29,991.35 Accounts Payable 98,833.45
Cash on Hand 404.16 Encumbered funds carried fwd 34,933.16
FNBBH Investment Mgt 1,119,329.10 State Dogs Payable 9.00
Petty Cash 200.00 IF&W MOSES Sales 3,854.05
Prepaid Taxes -9,525.53 Motor Vehicles Payable 4,945.25
2015-16 Property Tax Rec 125,523.46 State Vital Records Payable 49.60
Personal Prop Tax 11-12 950.00 Notes Payable 302,217.80
Personal Prop Tax 12-13 28.38 to be provided-debt retire -302,217.80
Personal Prop Tax 13-14 209.25 Due to Hodgkins Trust 8,463.13
Homestead Receivable 5,067.00 Accrued Wages Payable-Ed. 168,818.98
Supplemental Taxes Receivable 1,566.72 Due to Gen. Fund - Cemetery 3,498.51
Tax Liens 2014-15 28,885.31 Shellfish License Fees Payable 150.00
Accounts Receivable 1,980.97 Deferred Property Tax Revenue 60,721.63
Demolition Debris Receivable 329.08 Total Liabilities 384,276.76
Due from Other Funds 3,498.51
Due from Hodgkins Trust 8,463.13 Fund Balances
Credit Cards Receivable 806.68 Unreserved/Undesignated Fund 502,453.57
Code Enforcement Fund 22,809.20 Flag Maint Fund 724.97
School Checking Acct 31,290.88 Code Enforcement Fund 42,711.01
School Lunch Inventory 1,709.54 Restoration Fund-Gott(Smith/BH) 3,262.00
Education Fund - Receivable 159,223.21 Gravel Escrow - JordanM7L3-2 135.00
Education - Ppd Expenses 88,053.83 Education Fund 613,147.72
Fire Truck Reserve Fund 1,481.97 Fire Truck Reserve Fund 1,481.97
Road Assistance Fund 81,892.08 Road Fund 140,945.73
Education Capital Reserve 9,727.90 Education Capital Reserve 9,727.90
Revaluation Reserve 107,871.95 Animal Control Fund 1,099.65
Parks Fund 11,270.88 Revaluation Fund 107,871.95
Recreation Fund 7,438.63 Recreation Fund 7,913.64
Sesquicentennial Fund 6,672.67 Parks & Recreation Fund 13,043.76
Cable TV Fund 47,616.27 Sesquicentennial Fund 6,672.67
Insurance Deductible Fund 8,142.51 Cable TV Equipment Fund 55,588.39
Harbor Fund 20,961.43 Insurance Deductible Fund 7,142.51
Veterans' Memorial Fund 5,431.32 Harbor Fund 22,028.60
Capital Improvements Account 55,275.91 Reserved for Endowments 10,560.60
Hodgkins Trust Fund 25,464.97 Veterans' Memorial Fund 5,206.88
Cemeteries - East Lamoine 2,415.43 Capital Improvement Fund 55,275.91
Cemeteries - Forest Hills 2,214.17 Hodgkins Memorial Trust Fund 33,928.10
Cemeteries - Marlboro 9,429.51 Fixed Assets 8,252,537.05
Fixed Assets 8,252,537.05 Land Conservation Fund 8,452.97
Land Conservation Fund 9,452.97 Conservation Commission Fund 848.41
Conservation Cmsn Fund 651.02 Heating Assistance Fund 8,650.71
Heating Assistance Fund 8,945.56 Total of All Fund Balances 9,911,411.67
Total Assets 10,295,688.43 Liability + Fund Balances 10,295,688.43

These are the figures from the Audit for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2016.
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Checking Account 1 1-01-001

All town expenditures and deposits run throughthet o wn 0 s

Bank.

Beginning Balance 7/1/15

$145,604.80

Deposits

$4,943,159.35

Checks Written

$5,058,772.80

Ending Balance 6/30/16

$29,991.35

Deposit Sources

Source Amount

Tax Collector

$2,873,637.05

Credit Cards $82441.18
Code Enforcement Officer $19,387.10
State- Education $190,378.67
Municipal Revenue Sharing $36,112.41
Rapid Renewal $20,393.18
State- Other $52,373.41
Liens, Fees & Interest $70,579.83
Transfers In $1,460,000.00
Miscellaneous $117,606.21]
Expense Reimbursements $11,681.43
Interest $1,570.89
Payroll Withholdings $26,913.47
Recycling Revenues $823.65
Parks $50.00
Veterans' Memorial $35.40
Returnables $2,745.10
Heating Assistance $50.00
Recreation Fees $3,698.00

Total Deposits

$4,970,476.98

Deposits- less withholdings

$4,943,563.51

Less Cash on Hand

$404.16

Net Deposits

$4,943,159.35
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Miscellaneous Receipts

From ltem Amount

American Tower Cell Tower Rental $33,800.00
Boynton, Russell Jr. Commercial Trash Fees $639.66
Cash Over/Short Daily transactions -$1.45
Checks on hand 7/1/15 $5,364.88
City of Ellsworth Rescue Boat $5,000.00
Cole Transportation Education $4,000.00
Conservation Cmsn Donations $394.24
Ellsworth school Dept Education $288.75
Hodgkins Trust Trust payment $8,463.13
Joshua Willard Education $50.00
Kids Peace Education $20.30
Lamoine Baptist Church | Flags Donation $625.00
Lamoine Vol Fire Dept Rescue Boat, TV $16,766.96
Mailhot, Robert Returned Chk Paid $372.30
Mason, Erica Returned Chk Paid $126.75
Mayo, Peter Returned Chk Paid $100.00
ME School Mgt. Assoc Education $963.00
MMA Risk Mgt Insurance Xfr Stn Fire $2,752.43
Parks & Lands Planning Board Ads $171.24
Pulver, Robert Replacement Check $323.22
RSU 24 Education $25,121.32
StaleChecks returned to checking $17.38
Stanwood, Brian Animal Control $25.00
State of Maine Snowmobile Reg. $436.92
Marckoon, Stuart CorrectionDebit Card $180.00
Time Warner Franchise Fee $11,580.18
Tainter, Vinal Commercial Trash Fees $25.00
Total Miscellaneous $117,606.21
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Other State Revenues

Animal Control Fine $200.00

BETE Reimbursement $1,167.00

Fuel Tax Refund $142.66
General Assistance $1,189.46
Homestead Payments $22,415.00

Parks- Revenue Sharing $1,550.44

Road Assistance $22,724.00

Burn PermitsOn Line $38.00

Tree Growth Reimbursement $1,424.85
Veterans Exemption $1,522.00

Total State- Other $52,373.41
Expense Reimbursements

From Item Amount
Central ME Fire Attack Uncashed Check $150.00
Doug Gott & Sons Planning Board Ads $197.08
HORPLand LLC Planning Board Ads $61.90
McMullen Landscape Planning Board Ads $47.18
Meyer, Chris Cell phone $24.25
Me Municipal Association | Insurance Dividend $649.00
Municipal Review Cmte | Solid Waste $10,366.34
Patricia Wyshak Planning Boat Ads $53.92
Team Cheer Recreation (Refund) $115.71
Yuckos, Inc. Parks (Refund) $16.05
Total Expense Reimburse $11,681.43

Total Payments by Recipient
Vendor Amount \ Appropriation ltem

Dotgov.gov $125.00| CTV Website Domain
Conservéon

4 Imprint $316.71| Cmsn Cups

Acadia Disposal District $634.03| Solid Waste HHW Collection

Acadia Fuel LLC $4,790.97| Administration & Fire Heating Fuel

Ackley, David $25.73| Accts Payable Tax Refund

A-Copi Imaging $480.00| Administration Copier Maintenance

Air Cleaningpecialists $605.00| Fire Exhaust System Maint

Alert-All Corporation $85.00| Fire Prevention

Alpha Software $399.00| Administration Computer Software

Amazon.com $120.96| Fire & CTV/Solid Waste
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

American Red Cross $600.00| Social Services

Anderson, Sarah $4.00| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Animal Control Association of Maine $85.00| Animal Control Dues

Antczak, Janice $9.46| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Apel, Raymond $300.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Arthur Ashmore Electric $1,50000 | CTV Generator Install
Athletica $422.80| Recreation Cheering

Awards, Signage &Trophy $100.27| Administration Citizen of Year Plaque
Bangor Pipe & Supply $15.05| Fire Station Maintenance
Bangor Savings Bank $13.00| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Bean, Christpher $543.93| Fire Reimbursements
Bender, Constance $100.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Berg Activware $917.38| Recreation T-Shirts

Berry Cove Gardens $17,125.00| Roads Tree Trimming
Berry, Bradford $188.87| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Billings, Millard $4,288.44| Code Enforcemen| Salary

Boynton, Russell Jr. $1,036.00| Parks & Fire- Maint

Brey, Richard $62.05| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Brodie, Carleton $300.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Broussard, Joan $105.00| Administration Ballot Clerk

Brownie Troop 796 $180.30| Accts Payable Returnables
Brown's Communications $979.09| Fire Radio Maintenance
Budwine, Kathryn $95.15| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Buxton, Town of $5.49| Administration Office Supplies
Byers, Shannon $1,006.39| Animal Control Salary, Reimbursement|
Cahn, Federick $300.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Calais Rec. Dept. $50.00| Recreation Cheering
Carbonite.com $59.99| Administration Computer Software
Centreal ME Fire Attack $300.00| Fire Training

Child & Family Opportunities $600.00| Social Services

City of Hsworth $3,520.00| Shellfishing License, Enforcement
Cold Spring Water Co $300.00| Fire Water Service
Colwell Diesel $3,470.24| Fire Truck Maintenance
Community Health & Counseling $600.00| Social Services

Computer Essentials $1,362.47| Code Enforcemen{| & CTVComputers
Cooper, S. Josephine $923.50| Administration SalarySelectman
Cooper, Robert $83.11| Administration Facilities Maint.
Core Logic $664.93| Accts Payable Tax Refund

County Ambulance $12,415.50| Public Safety Ambulance Contract
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

Coyne, Edna $8.72| Accts Payable Tax Refund
Crawford, George $5,600.00| Roads Sweeping, Mowing
CUSO Home Lending $20.66| Accts Payable Tax Refund
Dandurand, Nathan $300.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Davis, Barbara $1,152.97| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Davis, Kendall $33.25| CTV Salary

Day, Jennifer $112.44| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Dead River Company $459.91| Administration Payroll Withholding
DeFusco, Kathleen $425.00{ Administration Ballot Clerk
Dogipot $99.35| Parks Dog Waste Receptical
Dormaldson, Cynthia $15.00| Administration Ballot Clerk
Downeast Family YMCA $3,000.00| Recreation Appropriation
Downeast Graphics & Print $453.83| Administration Office Supplies
Downeast Horizons $600.00| Social Services

East Bay Team Sales $114.97| Recreatdn Cheering

East Lamoine Cemetery Corporation $2,011.97| Cemeteries Vets Grave Maint
Eastern Agency on Aging $250.00| Social Services

Eastern Maine Home Care $579.00| Social Services

Eastern ME Emergency Vet $87.00| Animal Control Animal Care cost
EBS $429.81| Solid Waste Xfr Stn. Maintenance
Electronic Tax Payment $30,839.20| Administration Payroll Withholding
Ellsworth American $1,737.28| Planning Board & AdmAdvertising
Ellsworth Middle School $50.00| Recreation Cheering

Ellsworth Public Library $7368.00| Library Appropriation
Ellsworth Waste Services $26.45| Solid Waste Maintenance
Emera, Maine $6,875.95| Various Depts Electricity
Engelhard, Shayna $23.58| Recreation Cheering

Fail Safe Testing $4,758.00| Fire Hose Testing
Fairpoint Communications $179.07| Administration Fax Line
Farnsworth, Edward $400.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Fire Tech & Safety $365.83| Fire Turnout Gear

First Advisors $1,318,193.81 Investment Mgt. | Transfers

First National Bank $15,803.52 Debt Service Fire Rescue Boat
First Na@ional Bank $42,210.56| Debt Service Fire Truck Loan
Forest Hill Cemetery $4,982.70| Cemeteries Vets Grave Maint
Fowler, Jane $1,364.83| Administration SalaryAssessor
Fowler, Heather $923.50| Administration SalarySelectman
Fowler, Jay & Son, Inc $9,049.® | Roads Maintenance
Frenchman Bay Boating Company $922.08| Harbor Guest Mooring
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

Frenchman Bay Riders $772.07| Accts Payable Trail Maint/Returnables
Friends in Action $600.00| Social Services

FW Webb Company $248.93| Fire Hydrant Maintenance
Gallegos, Edward $6,329.68| Code Enforcemen| & Adm- Salary
Galls.com $58.94| Fire Turnout Gear

Giant Sub $99.20| Administration Election Costs
Gibson Properties, LLC $318.60| Administration General Assistance
Gilman Electric $50.46| Fre Station Maintenance
Girl Scout Troop 422 $237.05| Accts Payable Returnables

Global Industries $1,337.85| Fire Gear Lockers
Goebel, Peter $388.40| Fire Reimbursements
Gold Star Cleaners $84.45| Fire Clean Gear

Gott, Bruce $6.27| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Grand Auditorium $600.00| Social Services

Grand Rental Station $160.02| Fire & Solid waste Maint
Griffin, Gregory $80.49| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Haass, William $15.00| Harbor Application Refund
Hancock County Firefighters Assoc. $125.00| Fire Dues

Hancock County Habitat for Humanity $47.48| Solid Waste Maintenance
Hancock County Planning Commissid $1,370.00| Planning Board Dues

Hancock County Treasurer $106,915.48 County Tax

Hancock County Treasurer $2,419.03| Public Safety Dispatch

Hannaford Food& Drug $77.94| Administration General Assistance
Hartford Life Insurance $112.50| Administration Volunteer Insurance
Haslam Septic $800.00| Solid Waste Septage Contract
Herrick, David $811.75| Harbor & Fire- Personnel
Hill, Jonathan $56.48| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Home Depot $996.80| Various Depts Maintenance
Hometown Fuel $344.85| Administration General Assistance
Hospice Volunteerslancock Cty $600.00| Social Services

HSJ Management $114.00{ Administration General Assistance
Industrial Protection Se&ice $7,330.15| Fire Turnout Gear

Inland Fisheries & Wildlife Dept $19,709.95| Accts Payable Licenses, Registration
James Wadman, CPA $4,393.75| Administration Audit

Jewell, Duane/Beth $126.58| Accts Payable Tax Refund
Johnson, Bernard $1,294.66| Adm & Fire - Personnel
Jones, Brett $467.01| Fire Personnel Stipend
Jones, Douglas $350.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Jones, Nancy $401.27| Administration SalaryAsst. Clerk
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

Jordan, Matthew $300.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Jordan, Mibael $2,164.37| Adm & CEO, FirePersonnel
Jordan, Mildred $400.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
K&T Environmental $2,536.93| Fire Equipment, truck Maint
Kante, Aija $49.21| Recreation Cheering

Kaspersky Anti Virus $137.04| Adm Computer Software
Katahdin Analytal Services $1,160.00| Solid Waste Landfill Monitoring
Kelley, Dylan $110.81| CTV Salary

Kovacs, Jennifer $28,311.99| Administration SalaryClerk/Tax Col'r
Lachance, Joyce $904.39| Tax Abatement

Lamoine Baptist Church $204.75| Accts Payable Returnables
Lamoine Community Arts $186.80| Accts Payable Returnables
Lamoine Volunteer Fire Dept $7,309.67| Fire Training, reimburse
Lamoine General Store $21.17| Administration Election Costs
Lamoine Historical Society $861.40| Social Services & Returnables
LamoineSchool Department $2,622,620.21 Education Payroll & Operations
Lereta Corporation $270.67| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Libby, Lawrence $58.66| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Lifeflight of ME Foundation $600.00| Social Services

Loaves & Fishes Food Pantry $60000 | Social Services

Ludwig, George $170.35| Accts Payable Tax Refund

ME Association of Assessing Officers $50.00| Administration Dues

MacQuinn, Harold Inc. $1,359.25| Roads Maintenance
Madrell, Linda $4.77| Accts Payable Tax Refund

MAI Environmental $95000 | Solid Waste Landfill Monitoring
Maine Coast Memorial Hospital $2,313.25| Social Services & Fire- Resp. Testing
ME Federation of Firefighters $525.00| Fire Dues

ME Fire Chief's Association $89.00| Fire Dues

Maine Municipal Association $18,056.98 Administration Insurance, Dues

ME Resource Recovery Assoc. $100.00| Solid Waste Recycling

Maine Revenue Service $180.00{ Administration TrainingAssessors
ME Town & City Management Assoc. $180.63| Administration Dues, Training
Marckoon,Stuart $53,753.95 Adminstration Salary, Health Ins.
Marshall, Maurice $90.00| Administration Moderator

Martens, Frederick $150.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Mason, Nathan $923.50| Administration SalarySelectman
McAlpine, Zelma $76.56| Accts Payable Tax Refund
McDevitt, Marion $320.00| Administration Ballot Clerk
McFarland, Gary $1,477.60| Administration SalarySelectman
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

McGlinchey, Ronald $20.00| Accts Payable Tax Refund
McMullen Landscape & Construction| $106,401.53 Various Depts Plowing, Mowing
MDI League of Towns $183.59| Administration Dues

ME Municipal Health Trust $10,969.00| Administration Health Insurance
ME Rural Water Association $175.00| Code Enforcemen{ Training

ME Town &City Clerks Association $50.00| Administration Dues

Meyer, Chris $9,250.97| Solid Waste Salary

Miro, Gloria $44.58| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Me. Municipal Tax Collectors Assoc $50.00| Administration Dues

Modern Screenprint $205.75| Harbor Mooring Stickers
***Confidential**** $584.00| Administration General Assistance
Morren, Karen/Jonathan $62.28| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Morris Fire Protection $369.50| Fire et al- Extinguishers
Morton Salt $11,643.47| Roads Plowing

Municipal Review Committee $698.33| Solid Waste PERC Fees
Murphy, Kevin $230.87| Harbor SalaryDep Hlb Master
NAPA of Ellsworth $187.58| Fire Truck Maintenance
Newegg.com $100.98| CTV Monitor

Nickerson, Harry $100.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Northern Tool & Equipment $174.48| Fire Station Maintenance
Ohmart, Cecilia $92.35| Administration SalaryHealth Office
Oliver, Maurice $512.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Open Door Recovery Center $600.00| Social Services

Osborne's Plumbing & Heating $864.90| Fire Furnace Maint
Parkside Rentals $262.00| Administration General Assistance
Patterson & O'Connell $2,000.00| Administration Legal

Pavement Management Services $8,760.18| Roads Paving

PDQ Door $578.55| Roads Salt/Sand Shed Maint
Peacock, Valerie $359.61| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Penton Media/Price Digests $330.90| Administration Excise books
PERC $43,576.19| Solid Waste Disposal

Phillips Farms of Maine $225.00| Cemeteries Marlboro Cemetery
Pine Point Fire Training $240.00| Fire Training

Pine Tree Waste $44,354.40) Solid Waste Transport, Recycle
Portland Glass $4.04| Administration Maintenance
Postmaster $607.80| Administration Postage

Pulver, Robert $323.22| Accts Payable Replace lost check
Quill $1,616.39| Administration Office Supplies
Registry of Deeds $2,711.00| Administration Lien Costs
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

Eastside Builders $106.75| Receivable Retuned check

Peter Mayo $87.78| Receivable Returned check
Robert Mailhot $372.30| Receivable Returned check
Reynolds, Joseph $500.00| Fire Personnel Stipend

RH Foster $238.78| Fire Diesel

Ribcraft USA $45,764.33| Fire Rescue Boat Purchase
Richardson, Dianne $25.00| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Richter, Philip $150.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
RJD Appraisal $3,585.00| Administration Tax MapsAppraisal
Roy, Beardsley Williams & Granger $2,228.50| Administration Legal

Sargent, Adam $203.62| Solid Waste Fill in opergor

School Musid.amoine School $247.20| Accts Payable Returnables

Schust, Robert $150.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Secretary of State $69,454.50| Accts Payable Motor VehicleReg
Seibel, Robert $300.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
The First $61.55| Administratbn Bank Service Charges
Shell Fleet Plus $1,086.91| Fire Diesel

Sherwin Williams $76.82| Administration Town Hall Maintenance|
Shoplet.com $88.32| Administration Election Costs

Small Animal Clinic $172.00| Animal Control Boarding fees

Smith, George $2,07780 | Fire Salary/Hydrants
Smith, John $400.00| Fire Personnel Stipend
Smythe, Sharon $7.00| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Sports Prograrhamoine School $237.15| Accts Payable Returnables
Stamps.com $2,203.17| Administration Postage

Stanley, Elizabeth $485.30| Receation Basketball (shirts)
Stanwood, Robert $2.00| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Staples $52.71| Administration Office Supplies

State of Maine $176.00| Solid Waste Annual Report

State of Maine $1,951.25| Code Enforcemen{ Plumbing Permits
State of Maine $210.® | Fire Labor Department Fine
State of Maine $1,100.00| Accts Payable Dog Licenses

State of Maine $3,966.00| Accts Payable Payroll Tax Withheld
State of Maine $7.23| Administration Sales Tax

State of Maine $166.40| Accts Payable Vital Records

State of Maie $85.00| Administration Training

State of Maine $276.00| Solid Waste License

State of Maine $80.00| Fire Boiler Inspection
Stone, Gregory $1,177.57| Recreation Various programs
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Vendor Amount Appropriation ltem

Sundt, Lorraine $21.10| Accts Payable Tax Reind

Survey Monkey $300.00| Comp.Plan

Time Warner $1,739.46| Administration & Fire, CTV (telephone
Town Hall Streams $1,800.00| CTV Streaming

Towne, Terry $1,385.24| Administration SalaryAssessor
TraskDecrow Machinery $1,383.47| Fire Compressor
Trenton Marketplace $64.35| Fire Hose Testing

UPS Store $41.51| Solid Waste Landfill Monitoring
US Diary $199.73| Administration Office Supplies
Verizon Wireless $1,766.24| Various Depts Cell phones

Viking, Inc $1,557.64| Roads & Fire- Maintenance
WalkMart $1315.31| Administration Office Supplies
Washington, Wiliam $188.87| Accts Payable Tax Refund

WB Mason $114.66| Administration Office Supplies
Wellman Paving, Inc. $208,915.90 Roads Paving
Washington/Hancock Cmty Agency $600.00| Social Services

White SignCompany $558.20| Roads Signs

WIC Program $600.00| Social Services

Wildlife Control Supplies $107.03| Animal Control Supplies

Wilson, Julie/Lawriston $54.13| Accts Payable Tax Refund
Wilson's Ground Maintenance $9,600.00| Roads Crack Sealing
WNSX Radio $114.00| Administration Advertising

Work Store $507.64| Recreation shirts

World of Flags $897.84| Flag Program

Xpress of Maine $1,320.91| Administration Town Reports
Young, Joseph Jr. $434.02| Fire Personnel Stipend
Yuckos $219.00| Parks Dog Waste Receptée
Zacchio, Michael $12.62| Accts Payable Tax Refund

Total Checks Written $5,058,772.8C

Report on other Asset Accounts

Cashon |%$404.16 | Thi s amount was collected in the
Hand 30, 2016 and deposited intothetown 6 s checki ng acco

Investment Management i First Advisors

Beginning Interest

Transfers In

Transfers Out

Ending Balance

$1,335,498.35 | $9,430.75

$1,252,200.00

$1,477,800.00

$1,119,329.10

Petty Cash - The cash drawer count as of June 30, 2016 was $200.00

43




Prepaid Property Taxes

FY 2016/2017 Map | Lot | Total Paid
Pedrone, James 14| 5 $ 3.56
Arnott, John 41 12 | $ 846.89
Phillips Estate 71 1 $ 12.28
Ackley, David 11| 35 | $ 662.80
Schoene, Laura 12| 44 | $ 7,000.00
Hemingway, Charles| 14| 78 | $ 1,000.00

Total| $ 9,525.53

Property Taxes Receivable (2015/16)

LASTNAME FIRSTNAME MAP | LOT TaxBal
Ahlblad Lynn 4124 $2,482.58
Arsenault Michael 1911 $119.00
Arthur Susan 10| 5-3 $3,526.92
Ashmoe George 13| 25 $1,017.07
Barnes Estate of Pauline L. 16| 7 $1,108.98
Barnes Jay 16 | 16 $391.88
Becker Ronald 4| 41-2 $672.66
Billings Terry 7|27 $387.37
Blood Robert 14 | 52 $664.58
Bond Vernon 3(12-2 $1,151.90
Boynton Russell 1]81-2 $807.49
Brooks Barbara 4| 242 $1,604.89
Brown Aaron 91|24 $1,455.41
Bump John 4| 36-19 $2,073.53
Butler Kathleen 16 | 37 $2,455.31
Cadillac Associates LLC 6120 $121.20
Callahan Christine 18|11 $559.04
Ciampa Michael 10| 5121 $1,260.48
Clewley John 16 | 45 $1,681.65
Conti Donald 14| 351 $1,207.46
Coward Avis 8| 4-6 $1,940.21
Curtis Anne Metcalf 3140 $301.87
Dafonte Mario 5|14-8 $194.42
Damon Michael 3| 98 $831.23
Day James 4| 542 $1,179.68
Dennison David 10| 511 $3,363.30
Deslsles Estate of Doris M. 21251 $795.88
Deslsles Estate of Doris M. 2125 $749.42
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LASTNAME FIRSTNAME MAP | LOT TaxBal
Federal Ntl. Mortgage Assn 21| 1 $576.71
Fennelly William 6| 4-B $906.98
Fenton Hancock 16 | 20 $8,240.59
Fickett David 1|44 $1,637.21
Fredette Cynthia 4146-3 $2,780.53
Gaynor Robert 10| 5-12-2 $2,502.78
Ghander Dr. Atif 10| 84 $9,115.25
Graham Charles 3|10 $828.20
Graham H. Ray 1120 $1,406.42
Griffin Harvey 71181 $1,347.34
Handy Robert 5| 51 $623.17
Harris John 9|25 $572.67
Haslam Robert 13| 54 $530.25
Henderson Susan Stuwe 1]234 $252.50
Henderson Susan Stuwe 1235 $241.39
Herman Estate of Marilyn 14| 16 $182.04
Herrick David 20| 14 $1,037.27
Higgins Susan 41141 $1,207.96
Higgins Tammi 10| 1 $68.72
HSJ Real Estate Title Holdi 9|28 $127.26
Johnson Carlton 4| 6-5 $882.64
Jordan Richard 19| 14 $568.63
Joy Steven 1|294 $3,727.91
Joy Steven 4|46 $831.23
Joy Steven 4148 $717.10
Karst John 417 $622.62
Keene Michael 41 41-A $843.35
Kohlenbush William 2|13 $224.45
Kohlenbush William 6|35 $914.05
Luck J. Alexander 4442 $414.10
MacDonald Carolyne 16 | 28 $2,054.85
Malloy Patricia 1233 $237.86
Mannisto Gregory 13| 43B $1,297.46
McDevitt Peter 1115 $748.41
Mikes Robert 14| 42 $2,172.00
Mingo Michelle 6| 253 $599.94
Morley Amy 5| 45 $14695
Mullen Janet 1281 $1,682.66
Nasberg Gerald 7] 3 $942.33

45




LASTNAME FIRSTNAME MAP | LOT TaxBal
Newton David 12| 20 $1,396.32
Norris Heirs of Eleanor 511 $446.92
Norris Kevin 5|2 $882.74
Norris Kevin 5| 14 $530.75
Ouellette Pamela 14 | 154 $1,423.09
Palosky Karen 14| 56-1 $1,434.20
Pantani T. Maire 411310 $152.51
Pantani T. Maire 41139 $154.02
Pantani T. Maire 4113 $34.34
Pidhurney Amy 12| 48 $660.54
Pinkham William 10 | 297 $79.28
Power Susan 7| 4-A-3 $159.08
Racicot Mary 5|5 $46862
Ranco John 4| 481 $5.04
Rauch Steven 4| 36-16 $8.52
Reece Pauline 5|11 $1,024.64
Reiner Rebecca 3| 15B $346.43
Richter Gregory 4132 $239.37
Rose Alisha 6|1 $341.38
Sandelli Alfred 14 | 66 $214.12
Sandelli Alfred 14| 56 $540.35
Sanders Malcolm 7110 $778.71
Sherwood Ellen 14| 7-3 $1,407.94
Simons Ronald 7| 4-A $25.76
Simons Ronald 7| 4A-2 $169.68
Simons Ronald 7| 4A-4 $256.54
Simons Ronald 7| 4-A-5 $188.87
Simons Ronald 7| 4-A7 $233.31
Sinclair Pamela 9| 9 $218.47
Soutthivong Alicia 19| 8 $2,129.08
St. Pierre Joanne 9| 157A $1,223.11
Stan Brian 11| 27 $45.00
Stetler Jesse 4|46-1 $641.35
Sullivan Peter 4|52 $324.21
Sullivan Peter 4|53 $59.59
Thomas Tim 2| 4 $119.18
Tilden Benjamin 10| 296 $1,113.02
Tilden Lori 71292 $965.56
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LASNAME FIRSTNAME MAP | LOT TaxBal
Tilden Lori 10| 296 on $379.76
Tilden Lori 7| 29-2A $374.71
Tozier Donald 9|153 $686.80
Tracy Juanita 3|43 $1,307.95
Volkoff Andrew 14 | 56-1B $258.26
Vroom Eric 9| 17-on $137.86
Walker William 3]108 $1,681.65
Walker William 3| 142 $113.12
Wallace Richard 10| 298 $518.13
Ward Frieda 5| 4-1 $830.22
Watts Beverly 19| 4 $511.56
Whitcomb Benjamin 13| 8 $588.83
Whitcomb Benjamin 13| 9-2 $4,530.86
Wilk Estate of Richard 14 | 59-1 $184.83
Witkus Mark 20| 5-4 $159.08
Wyshk Patricia 81143 $3,977.89
Zerrien Richard 71|26 $89.89
Total | $124,692.23
Personal Property
LASTNAME FIRSTNAME MAP | LOT Tax Balancse
Brooks Barbara 0| PP $163.62
Harris Donald 0| PP $26.26
Keene Michael 0| PP $409.05
Weber Charles 0| PP $23230
Total $831.23
Grand Total $125,523.46
Unpaid Personal Property Taxes
Year Amount | Due From
2011-12 | $950.00 | Adam Fronczak
2012-13 | $28.38 | Christopher Norris, d/b/a Pro Auto
2013-14 | $209.25 | Christopher Norris, d/b/a Pro Auto
Homestead Reimbursement Due From State of Maine
Beginning Bal | Rec'd 7/9/15 | Tax Commied | Rec'd 9/9/15 | Rounding| Ending Baince
$5,536.00 $5,536.00 $21,945.79| $16,879.00 $0.21 $5,067.00
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Supplemental Taxes Receivable

Due From Map | Lot Amount Tax Year | Due Date

Joy, Steve/Athanasia 4| 551 $775.68 2015| 07/10/16

Joy, Steve/Athanasia 4|551 $791.04 2014 | 07/10/16

Total Due 6/30/16 $1,566.72
2014/15 Tax Liens Receivable

LASTNAME FIRSTNAME MIDDLE MAP LOT Balance
Ahlblad Lynn 4 24 $1,265.87
Arthur Susan 10 5-3 $3,596.76
Barnes Estate of Pauline L. 16 7 $1,504.83
Barnes Jay 16 16 $399.64
Blood Robert E. 14 52 $677.74
Brooks Barbara 4 24-2 $1,636.67
Chanthirat Pornsivon 19 8 $2,171.24
Damon Michael E. 3 9-8 $847.69
Day James A 4 54-2 $1,203.04
Fenndly William P 6 4-B $919.79
Fickett David C 1 44 $1,534.45
Gaynor Robert H. 10 5-12-2 $423.31
Handy Robert 5 5-1 $635.51
*Haslam Robert 13 5-4 $540.75
Higgins Susan T. 4 14-1 $1,231.88
Jordan Richard D 19 14 $566.50
Joy Steven E. 4 46 $847.69
Joy Steven E. 4 48 $378.01
Luck J. Alexander 4 44-2 $211.15
Mingo Michelle R. 6 253 $611.82
Ouellette Pamela C 14 154 $1,451.27
Reiner Rebecca R 3 15B $295.24
Sandelli Alfred J. 14 66 $218.36
Sandelli Alfred J. 14 56 $551.05
St. Pierre Joanne J 9 157A $393.43
Sullivan Peter P. 4 52 $330.63
Sullivan Peter P. 4 53 $60.77
Tilden Benjamin L 10 296 $1,089.09
Tozier Donald 9 153 $700.40
Tracy Juanita S. 3 43 $760.41
Walker William C. 3 108 $1,714.95
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LASTNAME FIRSTNAME MIDDLE MAP| LOT Balance
Walker William C. 31| 142 $115.36
Totals $28,885.30

*Liens filed July 25, 2017 automatically matured on January 27, 2017. This lien remained unpaid after the
automatic foreclosure date which was extended due to a notification issue until February 21, 2017. All

other liens were paid in full prior the automatic foreclosure.

Accounts Receivable (non-education)

Due From Item Amount | Daterec'd | TR #
MRRA Recycling Reveny  $36.64 5-Jull6 | 4931
Marckoon, Stuart Cell phoneAdm $12.67 6-Jull6 | 4932
First Advisors AdmBanking $5.00 7-Jubl6 | 4941
MRRA Recycling Reveny  $20.97 12-Jull6 | 4954
MRRA Recycling Revenuy  $16.86| 25-Jul16 | 4989
MRRA Recycling Reveny  $22.62| 8-Augl6 | 5044
Municipal Review Cmte| PERC Reduction | $1,827.90| 15Aug16 | 5060
MRRA Recydhg Revenug  $38.31| 18Augl6 | 5071
Total | $1,980.97

Demolition Debris Account Receivable
Due from John Clewley $329.08

Due from Cemetery & Hodgkins Trust Funds i These are auditing entries i please refer to the annual
audit for further information.

Credit Cards Receivable $806.68

Dat e FH Amount | Treas Rec #
7/5/16 $284.86 | 4927
7/6/16 $521.82 | 4935
Total $806.68
Code Enforcement Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$26,447.44 $161.00 $3,200.76| $7,000.00| $22,809.20

School Department Accounts are reconciled by the Lamoine School Department and final figures

provided by the townébés auditor.
Fire Truck Reserve Fund
Beginning Interest Ending
$1,472.87 $9.10| $1,481.97
Road Assistance Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$58479.78 $473.49| $22,938.81 $0.00| $81,892.08
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Education Capital Reserve
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$9,668.16 $59.74 $0.00 $0.00| $9,727.90
Revaluation Reserve
Beginning Interest Xfrn Xfr Out Ending
$107,209.54 $662.42 $0.00 $0.00| $107,81.96
Parks Fund
Beginning Interest Xfrin Xfr Out Ending
$8,939.25 $66.31 $2,265.32 $0.00| $11,270.88
Recreation Fund
Beginning Interest Xfrin Xfr Out Ending
$0.00 $6.96 $7,431.67 $0.00| $7,438.63
Sesquicentennial (Lamoine 150) Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$0.00 $6.01 $6,666.66 $0.00| $6,672.67
Cable TV Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$38,405.27 $280.95 $8,930.05 $0.00| $47,616.27
Insurance Deductible Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$7,494.66 $47.85 $600.00 $0.00| $8,142.51
Harbor Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$19,095.41 $126.47 $1,739.55 $0.00| $20,961.43
Vet eransd Memori al Fund
Beginning Interest Xfrn Xfr Out Ending
$5,529.69 $33.55 $0.00 $131.92| $5,431.32
Capital Improvements Fund
Beginning Interest XfrIn Xfr Out Ending
$54,936.50 $339.41 $0.00 $0.00| $55,275.91
Hodgkins Trust Fund
Beginning Interest Xfrn Xfr Out Ending
$0.00 $30.97| $25,434.00 $0.00| $25,464.97
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The Allen & Leurene Memorial Trust is held by Bar Harbor Bank & Trust and disburses funds to the town
on a periodic basis for use for town buildings or parks. This is the Trust report as of June 30, 2017

Cemetery Fund Accounts
East Lamoine Cemetery

Beginning Balance $2,501.85
Interest $14.79
Disbursed to Cemetery Association -$101.21
Ending Balance $2,415.43
Lots Original Amt w/Interest
Harding/Hodgkins $500.00 $503.22
Huckins, Harding, Harrington & King $1,400.00 | $1,408.99
A&H Googins $500.00 $503.22
Total $2,400.00 | $2,415.43
Cemeteries i Forest Hill

Beginning Balance $2,293.28

Interest $13.59

Disbursed to Cemetery Association $92.70

Ending Balance $2,214.17

Lots Original Amt w/Interest

J&E King $1,000.00 | $1,006.44

Hodgkins, Coolidge, Clark $1,200.00 | $1,207.73

Total $2,200.00 | $2,214.17
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